Science and Engineering Library Advisory Committee (SELAC)

Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, December 7, 2010

2:00-3:00pm

Koerner Library, BC Gas Conference Room

Present: : Phil Austin (EOS - Chair), Donald Acton (Computer Science), Eugene Barsky (Librarian, Science & Engineering), Gregory Dake (Chemistry), Aleteia Greenwood (Head Librarian, Science & Engineering ), Dhanesh Kannanga (Chemical Engineering), Kalle Karu (Mathematics), Joy Kirchner (Librarian, Collections, Licenses & Digital Scholarship), Kevin Lindstrom (Librarian, Science & Engineering), Joanne Newyear-Ramirez (AUL, Collections), Natalia Nolde (Statistics), Lea Starr (AUL, Public Services), Guangrui Xia (Materials Engineering).
Regrets: Mu Chiao (Mechanical Engineering), Mark Halpern (Physics), Peter Lawrence (Electrical and Computer Engineering), Barbara Lence (Civil Engineering), Marek Pawlik (Mining Engineering).
SELAC Agenda -- Tuesday December 7, 2:00-3:00pm
1. Approval of last meeting’s minutes
      Approved, and are now on the new SELAC Wiki created by Aleteia

             http://wiki.ubc.ca/Library:SciEng_LAC
2. Presentation on Collections - Jo Anne Newyear-Ramirez, AUL Collections
Joanne presented an overview of collections budget issues as well as a resource on licensing permissions.
· Joanne reported on the Library Senate Committee meeting she attended where she presented on UBC Library collections.
· This year the Library has a $13.1m collections budget, $200k less than last year.
· Allocations for departments/units are historical. Joanne allocated more to the SciEng monograph budget: mono was 65k; now 115k (includes print and online). Print serial costs continue to decrease. Most online journals are purchased through CRKN (Canadian Research Knowledge Network – “a partnership of Canadian universities, dedicated to expanding digital content for the academic research enterprise in Canada.”)
· Publishers increase costs about 7% annually for serials. 
· The Library has had a basically static budget for the past 10 years. 
· UBC Library has a new monograph vendor (YBP) with which it receives discounts of up to 18-20%. The Library’s new contract with YPB is worth $2.5m. With the new vendor SciEng took the opportunity to closely evaluate the standing orders (orders for books that come automatically, with some regularity, usually a series) and to cancel some of those items that were coming automatically. If faculty have any questions or concerns about these titles don’t hesitate to contact your liaison librarian.
The library pays a third party (Portico) to ensure the perpetual access to our online subscriptions. Continued access and post cancellation rights are always a concern. So far we have not had an occasion to rely on this due to a cancellation or lost of access from a publisher.
Some things for next year: On task for a sustainable collections budget. What are the things our budget is not able to support? SciE librarians will ask faculty for titles of items/resources that they need, that we are not buying or subscribing to, and will report back to Joanne who will report to David Farrar. 
Discussion around concern about publisher monopolies: Joy said it is recognized that there is some monopoly by companies. Joanne added the Library subscribes to 55 different platforms, and over 300 databases and platforms. With the introduction of SUMMON (a new search tool that provides an opportunity for a single search that accesses e/journals, ebooks, databases and the library catalogue), the usage of some databases may decrease, which may create an opportunity to have less money used for database subscriptions and more for other collections areas. It will be interesting to see how the advent of SUMMON affects database usage. More information can be found on the Science & Engineering Collections Report 2010, available on the SciEng wiki.
Joanne has overseen the creation of a database for the licensing permissions of the online resources the Library subscribes to – about 550 in total (very successful in the Library world, other university libraries are using our database as a template).
Access copyright discussion. UBC’s Access Copyright license ends December 31, 2010. UBC has not signed on yet to the new license, and other Canadian universities haven’t either. A decision will be made by end of December. If the decision is to not sign the new AC license, course packages may present a problem. The Library has a copyright site that can be referred to: http://collections.library.ubc.ca/copyright/ and more information can be found on the Licensing Permission Resource handout available on the SciEng wiki.
3. Presentation on cIRcle (UBC Library’s information repository) - Kevin Lindstrom and Eugene Barsky

· cIRcle is open access to all. Showcases UBC academic output to the world. 
· 2008 and newer theses are now online; retrospective project to digitize all UBC theses is the next project.

· B.C. Mining Reclamation Conference: 35 years’ worth are now all online (700 papers altogether). 
· Another example: Science 1; first year science program; interdisciplinary. Professors of Science 1 choose the top 10% of the best papers by Science 1 students and put them in cIRcle. All  papers were downloaded hundreds of times. 

· Worldwide rankings for cIRcle is about 47th. 

· EOS honours program: every one of these theses has been loaded since 2008
· A lot of work is being done by the owners themselves or the dept.

· EEC496 – Capstone projects. Kevin will assist students in uploading and archiving completed projects into cIRcle.
· A good outreach tool that has provided an opportunity to work with faculty who we have never worked with before. 

· Many Publishers are recognizing institutional repositories. i.e. ACS (American Chemical Society): author’s can archive their preprints in their university’s IR. Datasets, podcasts are also put into cIRcle
Donald (CS) asked if the videos of his department’s Distinguished Lecturer Series can go into cIRcle?  Yes, need permissions though.

Greg (Chemistry) reports his students/faculty have an issue with cIRcle. Some are concerned that if they publish proprietary information they will lose all their research. Some experiments take years and there are some unscrupulous people out there. Can they be embargoed for longer than 1 year? Greg needs to work with FOGS on this.
4. Presentation on Scholarly Communications - Joy Kirchner
Joy reminded the committee that the term "scholarly communications" refers to the processes by which scholarship is communicated, disseminated, funded, and managed. It essentially refers to the life-cycle of scholarship and all those involved: Authors,  funders, libraries, researchers, students, etc. More recently it has become a kind of watch word for transformative changes to the system of scholarship. Issues under discussion include: sustainability of current models of scholarship, public access to tax-payer funded research, new models of scholarship such as open access, open data and issues surrounding copyright and author's rights.   At UBC a campus-wide Scholarly Communications Steering Committee has been established to engage the UBC community in a discussion of the issues and provide the Provost with a recommended course of action through some of these issues. The Steering Committee is co-chaired by Ingrid Parent, University Librarian and Wes Pue, Vice Provost & Associate VP of Academic Resources.

Joy provided an update as Secretary for the committee.
· Committee has met 2 times. 3 working groups have been established: tenure and promotion, university publishing, open access working group. She explained that the open access working group is considering an open access position for UBC; The tenure and promotion committee is looking at T&P issues as it relates to new forms of scholarship, and the University Publishing working group is looking at the future of university presses and scholarship at UBC and in Canada.  

· Following on the presentation from KL and EB about cIRcle, Joy said institutional repositories like cIRcle are part of the scholarly communication discussion. At the moment cIRcle primarily contains non-research articles. The work of the committee is in part taking a look at how to enable support for the adoption of UBC authored research articles in cIRcle. She mentioned that 62% of all publishers allow authors to deposit articles in your university open access repository. This represent 92% of all published articles (all the big publishers allow this). We just need a mechanism at UBC make this happen.  We may be calling on some researchers to work with to  give us experience with developing a support model for doing this. Stay tuned. 

Kevin mentioned that anyone who receives funding through CIHR has to put their article in an institutional repository. Joy said that NSERC and SSHRC are in discussions about going the same way. cIRcle can be a support for such open access grant-funding mandates for our UBC authors
5. Discussion: How can the library support (grad/post-doc/phd) students better?

Aleteia: can we do more for grads/post-docs/ph.ds)? We are curious to know what is needed. 

Lea mentioned the new graduate student room in IKBLC ( rm.322); the GIS area at KR; and the Library is working with FOGS and others.
Suggestions were:

A dedicated thesis writing room.

A thesis defense space.

Support on using:

· Inkscape, an open source vector graphics software
· LaTeX

Provide a thesis template for Word and LaTeX.

Embedding non-proprietary fonts in a thesis.

Contact the Graduate Student Society for more ideas.
6. Senate Library Committee request for SELAC input

The Chair of the SLC, Mark Vessey, requested input from each Library Advisory Committee for issues:

As Chair Phil will send him:

· Issue of textbook copies for course reserve. Library cannot afford to buy all copies, SciEng LAC has a ‘textbook policy’ (faculty need to request 1 and 2 year textbooks from the publisher to be put on course reserve; is this sustainable)

· Open access
· Concerns about collections/library budget

Meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.

Next meeting: will occur in the first week after classes end Dec, 2011

